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WELFARE REFORM AND PENSIONSACT 1999

EXPLANATORY NOTES

OVERVIEW
Long Term IlIness and Disability

Background

People with along term illness or disability can currently claim a number of different
benefits to help meet their needs. Depending on their circumstances, people can qualify
for more than one of these benefits at same time. The main ones are: Incapacity Benefit
(contributory); and Severe Disablement Allowance, Disability Working Allowance,
Disahility Living Allowance and Attendance Allowance (all non-contributory). Several
other benefits provide special premiums for disabled adults and children.

The New Deal for Disabled People is developing and testing new ways to help people
with along-term illness or disability to enter and retain work. The national minimum
wage and the new Disabled Person’s Tax Credit are also intended to help make work

pay.

The Government published its plans for reforming benefits for people with a long
term illness or disability in A new contract for welfare: SUPPORT FOR DISABLED
PEOPLE (Cm 4103, October 1998). In the consultation paper, the Government set out
itsview that, although the benefits which are currently available are intended to provide
security for all those with along term illness or disability, in some respects the level of
support does not fully match up to their needs. The Government also indicated its view
that changes were needed to Incapacity Benefit — both to restore the original purpose of
the benefit in providing a replacement income for people recently in work; and to take
account of changing social conditions.

The consultation paper proposed the following main changes:

reform of Severe Disablement Allowance, to enable young people who are disabled and
cannot work and who claim benefit before 20 to receive Incapacity Benefit. After a year
on benefit, their entitlement would be £80.80 a week compared with £54.40 at present —
thereby reducing the need to rely on Income Support to top up their income;

a new Disability Income Guarantee, which will give single, severely disabled recipients
under 60 nearly £6 aweek extra, and couples over £8 aweek extra;

extending the higher rate mobility component of Disability Living Allowance — currently
worth £37.00 aweek —to 3 and 4 year old severely disabled children;

reform of the All Work Test so that, as well as determining entitlement to benefit, it also
provides information about people’s capabilities which can be used to help them plan a
return to work; and changing the name of the test to reflect this new approach;

requiring those claiming incapacity benefits to take part in a ONE personal adviser
interview, to ensure that they receive help to plan aroute back to work, and get the benefits
to which they are entitled,;
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expanding specialist disability servicesto help disabled people enter work, and examining
new ways to improve their retention in work through New Deal for Disabled People;

strengthening the link between work and entitlement in Incapacity Benefit, so that it isonly
paid to those who have recently been in work and paid National Insurance contributions;

taking account of income from occupational and personal pensions in Incapacity Benefit.



